At the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Village Hall

on the 12th April 2010
Present: Mrs. B. Beard (Chairman)
   Mr. P. Simmonds (Vice Chairman)           

               Mr. R. Bass    
               Mr. A. Forrest
   Mr. N. Fox


               Ms. K. Gray               

               Mr A Parry

               Mrs.V. Swinburn        

               Mr M Wedd 
               Cllr. A Davies

   Cllr. D. Hull

               Cllr. A Tarbuck 
               Mr. M Davis – Clerk

Apologies. Mrs. J. Plante, Ms M Davies, 
Minutes:
The minutes of a meeting held on 6th April 2009, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman.

Parish Council Chairman's Report:  The chairman reported that the year had been busy particularly concerning the proposed development in the parish to meet the housing requirements of Worcester City under the RSS and SWJCS.  The Parish Council oppose this development because it is considered too big for the parish and will change the nature of our village irrevocably. The infrastructure is inadequate for the number of homes proposed and there is insufficient funding available to remedy this. 

The Parish Council has taken every opportunity to make it’s objections known to the RSS and the SWJCS.  In June 2009 we presented our case to the Enquiry in Public, the only Parish Council to do so. I must express my thanks and those of the Parish Council to Paul Simmonds and Maurice Wedd for all their hard work on behalf of the parish.  Maurice and Paul prepared and presented our case to the EIP and Maurice has spent many hours preparing documentary evidence re transport and employment problems.

 I have also written to every member of Malvern Hills District Council and Worcestershire County Council expressing our concerns.  I have had positive replies from several members of both councils.

To ensure that the approach we took was in accordance with the views of the residents we decided to up-date our Parish Plan and a questionnaire was circulated to all households in the village in January. The results confirmed that there was strong opposition to a large development in the village although most recognised that some small scale development was both necessary and needed.  There was also strong opposition to any large scale development without the completion of the north west orbital road. My thanks and those of the Parish Council to Paul Simmonds, the Chairman of the Parish Plan Steering Group for all his hard work.  Thanks too to the other members of the Parish Council who have helped with the distribution of questionnaires and the updating of the plan.

The Parish Council has responded on behalf of the village to the proposals from Worcester County Council regarding future transport strategy.

In the meantime the routine work of the council continues; commenting on planning applications, administering the allotments, supporting the village hall, maintaining the Vicarage Green and assisting financially with the maintenance of the churchyard and church clock.  I would like to thank Maurice Wedd for undertaking the inspection of the play equipment on the Vicarage Green and ensuring it is in good order.

During the past year we have been increasingly concerned about the flooding in the village, especially by the food factory on the Martley Road and in Bell Lane near the junction with Sling Lane.  A meeting was held in January with representatives of WCC and hopefully the flooding by the factory has been alleviated and further work is to be carried out on Bell Lane.

Now, some thanks -

Firstly to our County Councillor, Alwyn Davies who has attended most of our meetings and is always willing to give help and advise when he can.  Thanks too to our District Councillors Aubrey Tarbuck and Don Hull.

During the past year two councillors, Peter Gravenall and Don Hull resigned from the council and Neil Fox and Karen Grey were co-opted to replace them.  I hope that they have found it an enjoyable experience and I would like to thank them for all they have contributed to our meetings. Thanks also to all the council members who give up their time to attend meetings and deal with issues that affect the community in which we live.

A personal thank-you to Paul Simmonds, the Vice-Chairman of the council,  for all the time and effort he puts in to ensure that Broadheath is, and remains, a pleasant place to live.

And last, but not least, our thanks to Mike, our clerk for his invaluable helpfulness and advice.
Parish Footpath Warden’s Report: The Countryside Service’s contractors and volunteers have carried out work at several locations in the village. In addition to the surfacing work and ditch crossing near Victoria Cottage, metal gates have also been installed on this footpath.
Stiles on Allotments and at Lovington Lane have been replaced with gates.
A stile has been replaced with a gate on BH 500 near Kenswick and a ditch crossing installed at this point. Another ditch crossing has also been installed near Frenchlands stables, to facilitate future diversion. However WCC. is not currently taking applications for diversions. 
The path that passes near the fishing lakes leading to Dines Green has been cleared and two new gates have been supplied and fitted.
The Bridleway near Ambrose farm Oldbury Road that leads to Temple Laugherne has also been cleared and a short section has been realigned near Middle Temple Laugherne cottages. 
Several sign posts around the village have been erected.
Mr Maund from Partridge Farm has asked for dog signs to be put up around his farm as he has been having difficulties with owners not keeping dogs under control.
I have put up signs on allotments banning horses from using the footpaths here, but horses are banned from most public rights of way (except bridleways) unless the landowner gives his express permission.
An order has been placed to carry out drainage work on BH 507 near Little Peachley.
Tracy Sutton is no longer my main point of contact at the Countryside Service, another officer will now deal with my reports. The Chairman thanked Mr. Drinkwater the footpath Warden for his hard work which has resulted in some real improvements. 
Local Police Officers Report:  Sarah Ransome-Williams, the police beat manager, reported that there had been an increase of 12% in reported crime in the parish in the last 12 months. The figures were from a low base. She advised that the village was patrolled each day either in a vehicle or on foot. Members were particularly concerned about anti social behaviour by village youths. The chairman thanked PC Ransome-Wiliams and her colleagues for attending the meeting and for their work in the community.
Report of County Councillor:  Councillor Alwyn Davies reported that he had represented the Hallow Division of the Worcestershire County Council since 1993.  He had found his year as chairman of the Council most rewarding. Council tax increase by W.C.C is 2.94%, 1.5% less than last year. He reported that while the current financial year’s budget is fixed finance beyond that is problematic. The likely reduction of £45 million in grant over the period 2011-2014 will necessitate efficiency savings, staff reductions and joint working with District Councils. 

The Corporate Plan for the period 2009 -2013 offers:-

a) Quality and Value for everyone, keeping council tax as low as prudently possible.

b) Improved Community Safety, including the continued reduction in those killed and seriously injured on our roads.

c) Improve highways, footways and transport services, including growth in the current budget of  £26 million particularly improving rural roads.
d) Raising standards in schools, continuing to educate 75,000 children in 246 schools and to include improving facilities throughout – as evidenced by the recent extension to the Chantry School, Martley. The council will continue opening its children’s centres throughout the county.

e) Support for older people to live independent lives. 
f) Strengthen Worcestershire’s economy by working with all partners to tackle the effects of recession and ensure jobs are created to protect the future. The success of the University of Worcester is core to the County’s wellbeing.

The maintenance of highways continues (£36million in 2009/10) with pothole repair a priority.

The speed limit review is underway and will continue through 2010 /11.

Disposal of waste remains a priority with the Envirosort Unit at Norton continuing to reduce landfill. 

Cllr. Davies reported the following contributions locally:-

£400 towards childrens activities in the village

£575 towards the lengthsman’s highway work

£3,200 to the Nora Parsons Day Centre

£400 towards the Boules Court.

The formalisation of phase two of the West Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy with its proposed 3,000 homes west of Worcester remains a major concern to the parish. The County Councils position is that any new development must be supported by the proper infrastructure. The Bloor Homes have applied for planning permission for their development proposals. The County Council have put forward a Worcester Transport Strategy with strategic highway improvements including a North West Link Road later in the timetable. Consultation on the strategy has been completed and results show support for the Phase 1 proposals. The coming election and the financial situation may affect the chance of  proposals being completed.
Cllr Davies thanked the chairman for the welcome he received at council meetings and he would continue to help and advise as far as he could.

Report of District Councillor:   Councillor Hull had principally dealt with planning applications, litter and vandalism. He thought the work carried out by the parish council dealing with local concerns made his job easier. He appreciated the support, help and advise from Cllr Tarbuck and Cllr Davies. Cllr Hull acknowledged that the proposed Bloor Homes development of 3,500 homes was the principal local concern. He is dedicated to the area and is always available to offer help or advice.

Cllr. Tarbuck reported that he and Cllr. Hull and had worked closely together over the last 12 months. Planning is the most time consuming and emotive local issue. Local views particularly those of the parish council were valued in planning applications. No progress has been made with the social housing project and he is currently working on a group to determine how delivery can be improved. Cllr Tarbuck stated that the Flood Relief Road was not on the table until 2026 and no development should be permitted before its completion. He concluded by thanking everyone for their support throughout the year.
Unaudited Parish Council accounts for 2009/2010. The accounts had been issued to the meeting. The balances at the end of year showed a healthy balance.
The principal financial events were:-

a) The adoption of the lengthsman scheme which was totally funded by the County Council. The Parish also paid the lengthsman to do Parish tasks such as emptying litter bins.

b) The construction of the Boules Court had been successful thanks to a grant from the Heritage Lottery fund and to Mr Forrest’s enthusiasm. 
School Governors reports: Julie Plante reported an incredibly challenging year with 21% of pupils on SEN Register. 99% of all parents attended last parents evening and pupils attendance was 97.2% which is very good. No exclusions or racial incidents were recorded.

The interim accounts showed the school to be within budget.

A list of objections were sent to the school after residents were informed of the planned ‘alternative entrance’ in Peachley Gardens.  A Survey carried out by school showed 39 families were in support of this application. Advice and quotes are now being taken to improve the ‘side’ entrance of the school.

Following unsatisfactory performance the school meals provider had been changed to Eatsmart , who are based at Christopher Whitehead School.  It is with regret we have to say goodbye to Mrs Jenny Taylor, who plans to leave in July 2010.  Governors are presently organising interviews for a replacement Head.

Pauls Simmonds is a local authority governor at the Chantry High School. The last 12 months has seen considerable activity in the School. The Library and learning centre was completed for the start of the school year last September and the additional facilities have proved to be a great hit with pupils, staff and governors. We learnt just before Christmas that the school had been selected to become the lead educational partner in a scheme to support a failing school in Kidderminster, Baxter College. Other partners include Birmingham University and Dr. Barnado’s. Not only will it bring additional financial support to the Chantry but it will offer new challenges for the teaching staff. We are assured that it will not affect the potential attainment of children at the Chantry and the governors have requested that monitoring reports are presented to us to ensure that the good performance of the school is not compromised. 

In league table terms, the Chantry has once again shown to be one of the top achieving schools in the county and indeed nationally at comprehensive school level.

We have recently been told that a further specialist school status is likely to be added to the technology status already achieved but I know very little more about it at this stage. No doubt we shall hear more shortly.  

Report of Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee:
The Chairman of Lower Broadheath Memorial Hall Management Committee gave his report for 2009-2010.

 Mr Deakin thanked Mrs. Eileen Chapman for the many years she acted as Secretary to the Hall Management Committee as well as managing bookings Her efforts will be greatly missed both by both the hall users and the committee

Our total income was £15,463.00, (39.6  %) more than in 2009 principally due to the settlement of an  insurance claim for £  4,217.00 for repairs to a roof. The largest contributor to the regular income, the Pre- School group, increased their contribution by 19%, while others remained stable. 
Our total expenditure was £15,969.00 which was £6315.00 (65.4%) more than in 2009 due to the roof repairs. As we are all aware fuel water and power have continued to increase though by the application of fuel saving measures during last summer our gas cost rises have been limited. 
At the end of the year our income was less than our expenditure by £506.00,  the sum of our cash, current and deposit accounts totalled £ 4559.00 which is that much less than 2009. 

In the last year some major work has been undertaken to the hall and it is hoped to undertake further rectification and improvement works in the new Financial Year, The work undertaken  included works for which we were already  promised  financial assistance from the Parish Council for which we are extremely grateful. This included the replacement of the door out onto the Car Park and the replacement of the clear view side panels. Both the door frame and the panel frames are becoming rotten as are the doors themselves and are unlikely to last for much longer, 

The annual boiler and heating check did indicate a further problem with the Hall boiler control system which was subsequently rectified. However further problems may necessitate both a new main boiler and combination boiler for the cottage.
The Hall Electrical Distribution Boards may also need replacement
At the end of the year our income was less than our expenditure by £506.00, the  sum of our cash, current and deposit accounts totalled £ 4,559.00   which is that much less than 2009. However this year the figure does contain the fuel and power accounts for the heaviest quarters 

Significant work in the past year has been undertaken which has or will require financial support. The Hall Management Committee continues to be grateful for the financial support given by the Council without which the Hall could not function at its present economical level.

A Health and Safety assessment and report was kindly undertaken by Mr. And Mrs Williams to whom we are most grateful.
Alan  Williams has been appointed Cleaner and Bookings Manager whose duties will be responsible for day to day cleaning and management of the hall.
Following the sterling efforts of Eileen Chapman over the years we no longer have a secretary to the Hall management Committee and Sharon Bullock has kindly agreed to take over for a trial period. A new Hall Hiring Agreement has been introduced.
We have had to increase the hall hiring charges again and it is intended to introduce a new and more logical set of charges. 

An item which I have identified for replacement is the Main Hall Roof. The funding for this is to include both replacement of the tiling and the provision of insulation is in the order of £65, 000. This will require external funding and the possible sources of this are being continuously investigated.

The inclusion of insulation will significantly reduce the level of heat loss from the hall and therefore reduce the heating load and perhaps maintain the operating cost at an acceptable level, not to mention the Carbon Footprint

Other than minor items of external painting and decoration works needed include replacement of the fascia to east side of hall  (Cottage end) £1000.00 and possible assistance with increased costs for Bookings Management.



Mr Deakin thanked all those members of the Hall Management Committee for their sterling efforts, Paul Wilkins for his work as treasurer and the Parish Council for their continuing support.
Newsletter:   Publication is undertaken by the Women’s Institute with Joyce Wilson doing most of the I.T., printed on the Risograph by Mike Beard and collated by the ladies of the W.I. The Parish Council makes contributions to both the W.I and Mr. Beard for undertaking this work with the actual money going to W.I. funds and charity. The meeting thanked all of those involved in its publication.

Parish Plan: Paul Simmonds as Chairman of the Parish Plan Steering Group reported that there was serious concern over the proposed development of nearly 4000 homes planned for the Parish. The Parish Council had asked the Parish Plan Steering Group to update the parish plan as we have been told by the District Council that parishes that can show they have undertaken serious consultation with their electorate stand far more chance of being taken notice of than those that just give comments based on the limited views of the Parish Council members. Consultation has been carried out and at this stage I should like to thank all members that have been involved with the distribution of questionnaires and responses, together with thanks to Roger Bass for printing and Jonathan Beard who has spent a considerable amount of time editing the Parish Plan Update which will hopefully be adopted by the Parish Council at it’s meeting in June.

The plan clearly shows that large scale development is not wanted whilst at the same time acknowledging that for the village to grow some development is needed. As with the original parish plan produced in 2007 there is strong support for the completion of the orbital road and if large scale development is forced upon us this will be essential for the village to survive as a rural community. 
Vote of thanks for the Chairman:  Paul Simmonds expressed a vote of thanks to Barbara Beard, the Chairman for all her hard work on behalf of both the parish and council and this was unanimously supported by all those present. 
Any other Business:     None.
The meeting closed at 9.40pm.
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